
 

MEETING NOTICE & AGENDA 
Please be advised that the River to Sea Transportation Planning Organization (R2CTPO) 

BICYCLE AND PEDESTRIAN ADVISORY COMMITTEE (BPAC) will be meeting on: 
 
  DATE:  Wednesday, April 12, 2023 
  TIME:  2:00 P.M.         
  PLACE:  Daytona Beach Intl. Airport 

(Airline Conference Room) 
700 Catalina Drive 

     Daytona Beach, Florida  32114  
******************************************************************************  

BPAC  
Wednesday, April 12, 2023 @ 2:00 PM  

 
Join the BPAC meeting on your computer or mobile app 

Click here to join the meeting 
 

Or call in (audio only) 
+1 561-484-5911   869144050#   United States, West Palm Beach 

Phone Conference ID: 869 144 050#  
Find a local number | Reset PIN 

****************************************************************************** 
  Dr. Jason Aufdenberg, Chairperson 

 
AGENDA 

 
I. CALL TO ORDER/ROLL CALL/DETERMINATION OF QUORUM/PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

 
II. PUBLIC COMMENT/PARTICIPATION (Length of time at the discretion of the Chairperson) 
 

 

 

NOTE: 
Microsoft Teams has been 

established for remote 
participation. 
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https://teams.microsoft.com/l/meetup-join/19%3ameeting_MjVhZjg3MTMtMWY5OC00ZTliLTg0OTAtMjM5ZjNkZGM1MmFh%40thread.v2/0?context=%7b%22Tid%22%3a%22d5f4bfa4-fe50-42f9-af2c-96701c15da1c%22%2c%22Oid%22%3a%22d51a8b9b-dd47-4eff-a5f0-25a5d28255cd%22%7d
https://dialin.teams.microsoft.com/77605b64-9f58-4d90-a096-cdcdc34b47d2?id=30971439
https://dialin.teams.microsoft.com/usp/pstnconferencing
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III. ACTION ITEMS

A. REVIEW AND APPROVAL OF THE MARCH 8, 2023 BPAC MEETING MINUTES 
(Contact: Pamela Blankenship) (Enclosure, pages 4-11)

IV. PRESENTATIONS AND DISCUSSION ITEMS

A. PRESENTATION AND DISCUSSION OF THE VOLUSIA COUNTY TRAILS MASTER 
PLAN (Contact: Stephan Harris) (Enclosure, page 12)

B. PRESENTATION AND DISCUSSION OF THE SR A1A RESILIENCY PLAN (Contact: 
Stephan Harris) (Enclosure, page 13)

C. PRESENTATION AND DISCUSSION OF TPO 101: PLANS, PROGRAMS, AND 
MEMBER RESPONSIBILITIES (Contact: Colleen Nicoulin) (Enclosure, page 14)

D. PRESENTATION AND DISCUSSION OF REDUCING BICYCLE FATALITIES THROUGH 
SOCIAL MARKETING (Contact: Pamela Blankenship) (Enclosure, page 15)

E. DISCUSSION OF THE BPAC MEETING START TIME (Contact: Stephan Harris) (Enclosure, 
page 16)

V. STAFF COMMENTS (Enclosure, pages 17-18)

→ River to Sea TPO Carbon Reduction Funding

VI. INFORMATION ITEMS (Enclosure, pages 17, 19-23)

→ BPAC Attendance Record
→ BPAC Project Review Subcommittee Report
→ TPO Board Report
→ TPO Outreach & Activities

VII. BPAC MEMBER COMMENTS (Enclosure, page 17)

VIII. ADJOURNMENT (Enclosure, page 17)

***The next meeting of the BPAC will be on Wednesday, May 10, 2023***
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NOTE:  Individuals covered by the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 in need of accommodations for this public meeting 
should contact the River to Sea TPO office, 1 Deuce Court, Suite 100, Daytona Beach, Florida 32124; (386) 226-0422, extension 
20416, at least five (5) working days prior to the meeting date. 
 
NOTE: If any person decides to appeal a decision made by the board with respect to any matter considered at such meeting 
or hearing, he/she will need a record of the proceedings including all testimony and evidence upon which the appeal is to be 
based.  To that end, such person will want to ensure that a verbatim record of the proceedings is made. 
 
NOTE:  The River to Sea TPO does not discriminate on the basis of race, color, national origin, sex, age, religion, disability, and 
family status. Those with questions or concerns about nondiscrimination, those requiring special assistance under the Americans 
with Disabilities Act (ADA) of 1990, or those requiring language assistance (free of charge) should contact Pamela Blankenship at 
386.226.0422 or pblankenship@r2ctpo.org. 
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SUMMARY SHEET 
BPAC 

APRIL 12, 2023 
 

III. ACTION ITEMS 
 
A. REVIEW AND APPROVAL OF THE MARCH 8, 2023 BPAC MEETING MINUTES 
 
BACKGROUND INFORMATION: 
 
Minutes are prepared for each meeting and must be approved by the BPAC. The March 
8, 2023 BPAC meeting minutes are provided with this agenda packet for your review. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
ACTION REQUESTED: 
 
MOTION TO APPROVE THE MARCH 8, 2023 BPAC MEETING MINUTES 
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Bicycle/Pedestrian Advisory Committee (BPAC) 
Meeting Minutes 

March 8, 2023 
 
Members Physically Present:     Representing: 
Doug Hall        Daytona Beach  
Terry Lodge        DeBary 
Ted Wendler, Vice Chairperson      DeLand 
Paul Eik         Flagler Beach 
Larry Coletti         Flagler County 
Nic Mostert        New Smyrna Beach 
Bob Storke        Orange City 
Gayle Belin         Ormond Beach 
Nancy Epps       Ponce Inlet Alternate 
Maggie Ardito        Volusia County District 1 
Emery Jeffreys       Volusia County District 1 Alternate 
Jason Aufdenberg, Chairperson      Volusia County At-Large Alternate 
Meghan Lindsey (non-voting)     Volusia County Parks & Recreation 
Lisa Divina (non-voting)      Volusia County School Board 
David German (non-voting)     Volusia County School Board Alternate 
Jacob Lunceford (non-voting)      Votran 
 
Members Virtually Present:     Representing: 
Luis Leal        Deltona 
Patrick McCallister       Lake Helen 
Gwen Perney (non-voting)       Port Orange 
Stephanie Moss (non-voting)      FDOT 
 
Members/Technical Appointees Absent:    Representing: 
Adam Mengel        Flagler County 
Tom Ryan (excused)      Holly Hill 
Andrew Dodzik (excused)      Palm Coast Alternate 
Mark Oebbecke (excused)      Ponce Inlet  
Christy Gillis (excused)      South Daytona  
Tim Grigsby        Volusia County, District 4 
Chris Daun (excused)      Volusia County Council Chair 
Roy Walters       Volusia County at Large 
       
Others Physically Present:      Representing: 
Debbie Stewart, Recording Secretary    TPO Staff 
Stephan Harris       TPO Staff 
Pam Blankenship       TPO Staff 
Richard Hamilton       Scenic A1A Byway 
 
Others Virtually Present:      Representing: 
Colleen Nicoulin       TPO Staff 
Robert Barto       East Coast Greenway Alliance 
Ken Bryan       Rails to Trails Conservancy 
 
I. Call to Order / Roll Call / Determination of Quorum / Pledge of Allegiance 

 
The meeting of the River to Sea Transportation Planning Organization (TPO) Bicycle/Pedestrian Advisory Committee 
(BPAC) was called to order at 2:00 p.m. by Chairperson Jason Aufdenberg. The roll was called and it was determined 
that a quorum was physically present.  The meeting was held in a hybrid format with 11 voting and five non-voting 
members physically present; two voting and two non-voting members virtually present.  Rulings from the Florida 
Attorney General require that the members physically present vote to allow virtual participation due to 
“extraordinary circumstances”. 

5



Bicycle/Pedestrian Advisory Committee Minutes                                                                                           March 8, 2023 
                                                                                                                                                                                  Page 2 

The Pledge of Allegiance was given. 
 
MOTION: A motion was made by Mr. Lodge to allow members attending virtually to participate and vote.  

The motion was seconded by Mr. Mostert and carried unanimously. 
 
Ms. Epps asked if there is a procedure to remove the need for this motion to be made at every meeting and noted 
that virtual participation is allowed. 
 
TPO staff explained that is not possible; it is based on extenuating circumstances on an individual basis for each 
meeting. 
 

II. Public Comment/Participation  
 
There were no public comments. 
 

III. Action Items 
 

A. Review and Recommend Approval of February 8, 2023 BPAC Meeting Minutes 
 

MOTION: A motion was made by Ms. Belin to approve the February 8, 2023 BPAC meeting minutes.  The 
motion was seconded by Mr. Wendler and carried unanimously.   

 
 IV.            Presentation and Discussion Items     

  
A. Presentation and Discussion of Trail Funding Opportunities 

 
Mr. Ken Bryan, Rails to Trails Conservancy, gave a PowerPoint presentation and discussion of trail funding 
opportunities; he provided this presentation recently at the Active Transportation for All Workshop.  He 
reviewed Florida’s strengths as a trail state; trails are embraced for transportation, economic 
development/tourism, and recreation, and health benefits.  He noted the importance of the five-year Work 
Program and the blend of federal, state, and local funds that help build the trails.  The largest funding source 
for trails is the Transportation Alternatives Program (TA); Florida’s current share is approximately $85 million.  
Federally, it requires a 20% local match; however, FDOT provides that local match by using tollway dollars which 
increases the state’s buying power to approximately $101 million.  He referred to House Bill 915 and the 
companion Senate Bill 106; it is approximately $250 million and is moving through the Legislature now; it is 
expected to pass.  This bill will provide a one-time contribution to the SUN Trail Program of $200 million and 
would increase the annual allocation from $25 million to $50 million for active transportation projects in the 
state of Florida.  He explained the Infrastructure Investment and Jobs Act (IIJA) provided a 70% increase which 
is split between the urban and rural areas.  This provides new opportunities for trails, existing programs, and a 
new focus on connectivity and equitable access.  One of the new programs is the Active Transportation 
Infrastructure Investment Program (ATIIP); $45 million was budgeted for the ATIIP program with the budget 
that passed in December.  Their strategy is to get that funding flowing to projects as soon as possible.  He 
explained the TA program supports maintenance activities consistent with the recreational trails program.  He 
reviewed Florida’s apportionment of the TA grants and the Recreational Trails Program.  He reviewed some of 
the other active transportation-eligible opportunities including the carbon reduction program. He will be 
releasing a webinar and a case study soon focused on what FDOT is doing with carbon reduction funds.  He 
referred to the IIJA/BIL law and noted that Volusia County does a good job of getting projects ready to be 
competitive.  He encouraged members to think about how to give their projects a leg-up moving forward for 
feasibility studies, master plans, right-of-way issues, etc.; so many issues are addressed in advance, and they are 
ready for long-term maintenance.  He is hopeful that with the increase in SUN Trail funding, and the allowance 
for maintenance, it will allow for more opportunities for local governments.  He suggested looking at trails 
holistically and being prepared for long-term maintenance.   
 
Members discussed the presentation and the various funding opportunities.  It was asked what the best 
approach was to make connections throughout the county; it was suggested they contact Mr. Tim Baylie, Volusia 
County Parks, and Recreation Director, for advice.   
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Mr. Bryan also suggested reviewing the Rails to Trails database and maintenance study for useful information.  
He referred to the Friends of the Pinellas Trail and explained they are a group of volunteers, an auxiliary force, 
that help to augment the local government management of the trail; they provide services to trail users such as 
assistance with flat tires, repairs, picking up litter, emptying trash, etc.   
 
Chairperson Aufdenberg referred to a section of trail in Volusia County between Lake Monroe and Green Springs 
that has been repaved; it is an example of a local trail where needed maintenance was taken care of.  He would 
like to know how that came about.  He asked what the TPO’s share of the carbon reduction funding is. 
 
Mr. Harris replied he does not have that information now, but the TPO has started receiving some of it which is 
being programmed on projects on the priority list.  He will provide the dollar amount next month.  Most projects 
that moved into FDOT’s Work Program are using carbon reduction funds; the types of projects that are eligible 
for carbon reduction funding are bicycle/pedestrian projects and certain roadway projects such as roundabouts. 
 
Ms. Ardito asked if there are any available funds for intermodal or bicycle/pedestrian connections to transit or 
SunRail; if there are any federal programs specific to connecting urban areas with railroads. 
 
Mr. Bryan replied they could be built into a larger grant for transportation alternatives funding; he explained 
the largest pot of funding in Florida is Strategic Intermodal Systems (SIS) funding which includes the interstates, 
seaports, airports, etc.  Trails have been funded with SIS dollars in the past; the Coast-to-Coast Trail and the St. 
John’s River to Sea Loop are two examples.  A place to start is SunRail as it is on the SIS system; it would not be 
successful to submit for a six-block sidewalk, but it could be part of a station build or a larger SIS project. 
 
Chairperson Aufdenberg asked if Mr. Bryan would recommend the BPAC advocating for SB 106 and HB 915. 
 
Mr. Bryan replied absolutely; all support is useful, but they would need to move quickly as these bills are moving 
through the process rapidly.  Flagler County is House Speaker Renner’s district, and it would be good to see if 
he can move some funding to that area. 
 
Members continued to discuss the presentation and funding opportunities for trails. 
 
Mr. Lodge asked if there is a priority for major trails in Florida and if any need to be completed. 
 
Mr. Bryan replied that there are currently two priority network trails in Florida; the St. Johns River to Sea Loop 
Trail and the Coast-to-Coast Trail; he has heard rumors of a third trail system being pursued in the near future.  
However, with the Senate and House bills moving through the Legislature now, that could change as SB 915 will 
roll the Florida Wildlife Corridor into the SUN Trail network.  The Department of Environmental Protection (DEP) 
just held its statewide workshops for updating the priority and opportunity maps; that will influence what 
projects are eligible for SUN Trail funding.  There are a few corridors proposed to be added and one is proposed 
to be removed; the new bill puts the entire Florida Wildlife Corridor into it.  The dust will need to settle on that 
before any additional trail networks are selected as priorities.     
 

B. Presentation and Discussion of the 2023 River to Sea TPO Annual Call for Projects 
 

Mr. Harris provided an update on the applications received through the annual Call for Projects which closed on 
February 28, 2023.  He referred to Tier C on the bicycle/pedestrian priority list, projects waiting on feasibility 
studies, and noted that the top three were completed last year; the Anastasia Drive sidewalk project in South 
Daytona; the DeLand West Greenway project in DeLand; and the Jackson Street sidewalk project in Port Orange.  
All three studies are finalized and available for review on the TPO’s website.  TPO staff encouraged the project 
sponsors to submit applications for funding of these projects; however, South Daytona did not submit an 
application as they ran out of time to prepare it.  An application for the DeLand West Greenway was received 
but it is not for the shared-use path that was evaluated in the feasibility study; it is for paved shoulders along 
the same route, Alabama Avenue to the DeLand SunRail station.  It is a traffic operations project so the TIP 
Subcommittee will be reviewing the application and scoring it.   
 
Ms. Ardito asked what the difference is between a buffered bike lane and a paved shoulder; if that means the 
bike lane will not be protected from vehicle traffic. 
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Mr. Harris replied that not all bike lanes or paved shoulders have buffers; he does not recall the city requesting 
a buffer.  Bike lanes are designated as such with markings; there are many paved shoulders without that 
designation that can be used by bicyclists; it still provides a separation between the bicyclist and the motorist.  
He explained that a good portion of this project is in the right-of-way of Volusia County and the county does not 
typically designate bike lanes.  The city is using the same project limits as the study for the shared-use path; the 
TIP Subcommittee will review that application and score it.  He continued with his review and the Jackson Street 
sidewalk project in Port Orange.  The city of Port Orange submitted an application to fund the replacement of 
the bridge and not the sidewalk; the existing bridge does not accommodate a sidewalk and it is too old to be 
retrofitted.  The options were to build a separate pedestrian bridge or replace the existing bridge with one that 
will accommodate bicyclists and pedestrians.  That application is also a traffic operations project and will be 
reviewed and scored by the TIP Subcommittee.  He reviewed the bicycle/pedestrian applications received; two 
were received from New Smyrna Beach; one from Daytona Beach; and one from South Daytona.  From New 
Smyrna Beach, a multi-use trail is proposed to start on SR 44 at I-95, in the northwest quadrant; it will go 
underneath I-95 and end in the northeast quadrant where a new development is being built; the developer will 
connect it to a private trail within the development. The feasibility study for this was completed in 2020.   
 
Mr. Mostert asked where bicyclists and pedestrians would cross SR 44. 
 
Mr. Harris explained the trail does not cross SR 44 but crosses the on/off ramps of I-95 and goes underneath the 
interstate; it connects to a small trail near the Walmart on the west side of I-95.  The second application from 
New Smyrna Beach is for the South Street Trail which starts at Turnbull Bay Road and ends at US 1; this feasibility 
study was completed in 2022.  This trail is on the south side of South Street adjacent to the city airport and will 
eventually connect to the St. Johns River to Sea Loop Trail at US 1.  He referred to the Mason Avenue Corridor 
Study that FDOT conducted and presented the results to the BPAC in August 2022; the study included short-
term and long-term improvements.  The short-term improvements are in the current Work Program and include 
filling in sidewalk gaps, crosswalks, and signal improvements within the existing right-of-way and not moving 
any curb lines.  The city of Daytona Beach submitted an application to fund the long-term improvements which 
will move the curb lines, require additional right-of-way, and include a shared-use path; the application is for 
the required PD&E study; the city also submitted a traffic operations application for this project.  The project 
limits are from North Beach Street to Clyde Morris Boulevard.  Unfortunately, the application did not include a 
buffer for the bike lane; he will contact the city for clarification prior to the BPAC Project Review Subcommittee 
meeting.   
 
Mr. Jeffreys asked if they included raised crosswalks as shown in the August presentation. 
 
Mr. Harris replied those are part of the short-term improvements that are completely funded; the PD&E study 
for long-term improvements is what they submitted the application for.  The last project application received is 
from South Daytona for the construction of a portion of the St. Johns River to Sea Loop Trail that will start at 
Saul Street and go to Carmen Drive.  This project is on the SUN Trail priority list.  This trail section will run north 
at Saul Street, turn east on Reed Canal Road along the south bank of the canal to just short of the railroad tracks 
north of Carmen Drive.  He announced the BPAC Project Review Subcommittee will meet Wednesday, March 
22, 2023, at 1:00 pm here at the airport.  He will prepare an agenda, including the project applications and 
supporting documents, to be sent to members a week prior to the meeting. 
 
Mr. Coletti commented that he is frustrated that Flagler County once again did not submit any applications. 
 
Ms. Ardito asked what the plan is for the Safe Streets and Roads for All (SS4A) grant the TPO was awarded. 
 
Mr. Harris replied webinars are being held to discuss the next steps; the next step is to execute an agreement 
with the TPO and the Federal Highway Administration (FHWA).   
 
Ms. Ardito asked if there will be an opportunity to get a bigger picture of what connectivity there may be so that 
when the county is planning resurfacing projects, they can plan for connection routes and provide protection 
for bicyclists if it is on an identified route; if some of the SS4A funding could be invested in the larger vision. 
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Mr. Harris explained that part of the discussion will be to work out the scope of the project with the TPO’s 
partners, Volusia and Flagler Counties.   
 

V.      Staff Comments  
 

→ BPAC Project Review Subcommittee meeting  
 

Mr. Harris stated the BPAC Project Review Subcommittee meeting will be held on Wednesday, March 22, 2023 
at 1:00 pm in the Airline Room at the Daytona Beach International Airport. 
 

→ Mobility Week 2022 Bicycle Lane Design Contest Winners 
 

Ms. Blankenship stated that as part of Mobility Week 2022, the TPO partnered with FDOT on a bike lane design 
contest with two elementary schools: McInnis Elementary in DeLeon Springs and Wadsworth Elementary in 
Palm Coast.  The contest ran from October 21, 2022 through November 30, 2022.  Each school was broken into 
two groups: pre-kindergarten through second grade and third grade through fifth grade.  The students were 
provided with a template to design and color.  The schools, FDOT, and the TPO selected the winners in each 
category at each school and they are in the process of selecting the location to install the bike lane marking at 
each school.  Once installed, the TPO and FDOT’s Safety Office will provide a bike safety presentation to each 
class.  She showed the winning designs of each category and school.  She hopes to have photos of the finished 
installation by the April BPAC meeting. 
 
Ms. Moss explained the process for the bike lane markings is a thermal plastic. The contractor will make the 
design in their office then lay it on the ground and put heat to it so that it sticks to the ground. 
 

  VI.     Information Items 
→ BPAC Attendance Record 
→ News Release – Safe Streets and Roads for All (SS4A) Grant 
→ TPO Board Report 
→ TPO Outreach and Activities  

 
VII.      BPAC Member Comments 

 
Mr. Hall announced he is flying to Washington D.C. this Friday and next week, he, Mr. Harris, and two others from the 
TDLCB will be going to Tallahassee to speak with legislators regarding transportation issues. 
 
Ms. Belin asked if it was possible for presenters attending virtually to show on the screen after their presentations to 
answer questions. 
 
Ms. Blankenship replied yes, that can be done. 
 
Ms. Epps announced BPAC member Mr. Mark Oebbecke’s wife was just named Citizen of the Year in Ponce Inlet. 
 
Mr. Eik commented that he would like staff to add an agenda item, a discussion to move the BPAC meeting start time 
to 1:00 pm from 2:00 pm in order to miss the afternoon traffic following the meeting.  He also commented that 
presenters to the BPAC should attend in person instead of virtually. 
 
Ms. Ardito announced the St. Johns River to Sea Loop Alliance is holding its annual bike ride on March 18, 2023; the 
rides will start in Gemini Springs Park; there will be rides and activities for all ages and abilities.  The rides will range 
from five miles up to 28 miles.  They are having a ride around Lake Monroe and partnering with the DeLand Athletic 
League.  She would like the BPAC members to attend if possible.  They are having a barbeque and prizes; she has flyers 
with her today if anyone would like one. 
 
Mr. Lodge asked what time the rides will start. 
 
Ms. Ardito replied it depends on which ride; the longest ride will begin at 8:30 am and the others will be staggered 
from there out. 
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Ms. Lindsey announced Volusia County is holding two public meetings regarding their Trails Master Plan: March 16, 
2023, at the Brannon Center and March 27, 2023, at the Sanborn Center.  There is a QR code provided on the flyer that 
will link to the draft Trails Master Plan, maps, and a place for public comments.  There is also an online survey for 
comments and suggestions.   
 
Mr. Harris announced Mr. Tim Baylie, Volusia County Parks, and Recreation Director, will be providing a presentation 
this month to the other advisory committees and TPO Board; he will provide the presentation to the BPAC at the April 
12, 2023 meeting. 
 
Mr. Coletti stated he recently visited The Hub Cycling Center in Port Orange and purchased a book, Bike Trails in Central 
Florida; it includes the TPO’s area as well as the Orlando area and places in-between.  It is a well-written book and he 
and his wife plan on doing most of the rides.  He announced he will be attending an FDOT public meeting at the 
Casements in Ormond Beach this afternoon regarding SR A1A from Ormond-by-the-Sea up to Beverly Beach; he wants 
to ensure there are buffered bike lanes heading north and he wants to know what the plan is for the center islands 
south of the Flagler Beach pier that prohibit bicycles and cars from traveling together.  He attended another FDOT 
meeting regarding SR 11 in Bunnell to SR 40; they are going to install a roundabout at SR 304 which is one of the most 
dangerous intersections in Flagler County.  He asked if there would be bike lanes installed and was told no but the 
speed limit will be 25 miles per hour (mph); he has yet to see cars traveling at 60 mph slow down to 25 mph.   
 
Ms. Ardito added that this is why we need an active transportation master plan; to identify these critical routes so this 
does not keep happening. 
 
Mr. Mostert stated that this time of the year is when we look out for motorcycles; however, we also need to look out 
for wildlife on the roads; he is seeing many dead animals that have been struck by vehicles.  He does not know if 
signage would help.  SR A1A from Ormond Beach to Flagler Beach and the loss of sand dunes have displaced many 
gopher tortoises. 
 
Ms. Moss stated that in January, FDOT provided a presentation on the tentative Five-Year Work Program and there 
were questions asked that the presenter needed to research.  Mr. Coletti had asked about repaving SR A1A in Ormond 
Beach and FDOT does have a resurfacing project coming up north of Roberta Road to Flagler County; the question was 
if there would be a bike lane.  The scope of the project is not yet written so there is time for the BPAC to provide input 
on the project; it will be advertised next week so there are approximately 90 days to provide input.  The same question 
was asked about Old Kings Road, but FDOT will need to work with Volusia County on that as it is a county road.  There 
was a question regarding if the driveways on SR A1A would be repaved as part of the resurfacing and the answer is 
yes; they will improve the driveways to tie in and harmonize with SR A1A.  Ms. Ardito had asked if SR A1A was part of 
the St. Johns River to Sea Loop and what provisions are being included in the project for SUN Trail; FDOT is always 
trying to find ways to maximize SUN Trail funding and they want to see all gaps in the trail closed.  Mr. Bryan provided 
information earlier regarding House and Senate bills in reference to SUN Trail funding; she will keep the BPAC updated 
on that progress.  There was a question about SunRail Phase II and if there would be another bridge with bike lanes; 
there will not be another bridge built; regarding the remaining useful life of the West French Avenue Bridge, she put 
in a request with the Structures Department and is waiting on a response.  Chairperson Aufdenberg asked if the 
charging stations being installed would accommodate non-four-wheel vehicles; FDOT’s Central Office is working to 
obtain a charging port that will support that. 
 
Ms. Belin asked if there is an update on the widening of Williamson Boulevard to Hand Avenue and if there will be any 
construction on Hand Avenue; she was told there would not be any sidewalks or bike lanes.  The speed limit is 50 mph 
and people are getting killed on that road while bike riding.  There is development in that area, and more is coming.   
 
Ms. Moss replied she will do some research and provide an update next month. 
 
Ms. Belin added that she was told there would be no sidewalks until Hand Avenue is widened and that is not even on 
the calendar to occur.  She referred to the traffic on Granada Boulevard and that a study showed a turn lane or traffic 
light was not needed; however, there is so much traffic it can take up to five minutes or more to make a left turn out 
of the development; drivers are trying to get off Granada Boulevard and take Hand Avenue instead as it is a parallel 
road. 
 
Ms. Moss replied she will have the Traffic Operations Department revisit that study. 
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Ms. Ardito stated that historically, SUN Trail funding has been divided into thirds; one-third for each of the top two 
priorities and the remaining third for other trails; she asked if there has been a change in the allocation of SUN Trail 
funding. 
 
Ms. Moss replied she has not heard anything, but she will get an update. 
 
Chairperson Aufdenberg asked if FDOT’s D-5 Bicycle Master Plan is going to come back. 
 
Ms. Moss replied no, since the local municipalities and planning organizations have their own master plans, FDOT’s 
focus will be on what is in those. 
 
Chairperson Aufdenberg commented that there are two bills (HB 657 and SB 588) in the Legislature to install traffic 
cameras in school zones that will fine drivers for speeding through them.  New York City has radically increased its 
speed cameras which have reduced speeding by 70%.  This could go along with the bike lane design contest winners.  
He is going to contact his representatives to advocate for these bills.  He commented that he was riding along Nova 
Road southbound between Bellevue Avenue and Beville Road; there was a “bikes may use full lane” sign that is now 
mangled and on the side of the road; it is a 50-mph road so bicyclists are using the sidewalk.  North of Bellevue Avenue 
is a double-wide sidewalk, and it would be nice if that could be extended.   
 
Ms. Ardito stated the League of American Bicyclists and People for Bikes have been advocates of taking the lane and 
sharrows; however, they have both reversed that opinion based on the data.  The only way to save lives is with 
separated bike lanes and lower traffic speeds.  She has some booklets if anyone is interested.   
 

VIII.     Adjournment 
 

The BPAC meeting adjourned at 4:12 p.m. 
 

 
River to Sea Transportation Planning Organization 

 
 

_______________________________________ 
Dr. Jason Aufdenberg, Chairperson 

Bicycle/Pedestrian Advisory Committee (BPAC) 
 
 
CERTIFICATE: 
The undersigned duly qualified and acting Recording Secretary of the River to Sea TPO certifies that the foregoing is a true 
and correct copy of the minutes of the March 8, 2023 regular meeting of the Bicycle/Pedestrian Advisory Committee (BPAC), 
approved and duly signed this 12th day of April 2023. 
 
 
___________________________________ 
Pamela Blankenship, Recording Secretary 
River to Sea Transportation Planning Organization 
 
** A recording of the March 8, 2023 BPAC meeting is available upon request. 
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           SUMMARY SHEET 
BPAC 

APRIL 12, 2023 
 

IV. PRESENTATIONS AND DISCUSSION ITEMS 
 
A. PRESENTATION AND DISCUSSION OF THE VOLUSIA COUNTY TRAILS MASTER 

PLAN       
 
BACKGROUND INFORMATION: 

 
Volusia County’s trails meet the recreational needs of all people, regardless of age, 
economic status, or physical ability.  No matter what kind of trail recreation experience 
you are seeking, you can find enjoyment on one of the various types of trails. 
 
Trail development in Volusia County has grown out of a collaborative process since the 
late 1990s.  In November 1999, the Volusia County Council approved the first Trails Plan 
and the official Trails Plan Map.  The 2023 draft Volusia County Trails Master Plan is 
accessible via the QR Code shown to the right. 

 
Volusia County Trails Master Plan Overview 

• Trail Development Background 
• Existing and Proposed Trails 
• Design Guidelines 
• Trail Maintenance 
• Marketing Program 
• Mobile Application 
• Trails Welcome Center 

 
Mr. Tim Baylie, Director of Volusia County Parks, 
Recreation, and Culture Division, will provide an overview 
of the draft Volusia County Trails Master Plan. 
 
The presentation is available by clicking here. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
ACTION REQUESTED: 
 
NO ACTION IS REQUIRED UNLESS OTHERWISE DIRECTED BY THE BPAC 

Trails Master Plan 
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https://www.r2ctpo.org/wp-content/uploads/B-trail-master-plan-summary-public-presentation.pdf


   SUMMARY SHEET 
BPAC 

APRIL 12, 2023 
 
 
IV. PRESENTATIONS AND DISCUSSION ITEMS 

 
B. PRESENTATION AND DISCUSSION OF THE SR A1A RESILIENCY PLAN 
 
BACKGROUND INFORMATION: 

 
Representatives from the Florida Department of Transportation (FDOT), Flagler County, 
the city of Flagler Beach, and Volusia County have been working to develop options to 
repair and strengthen approximately 13 miles of SR A1A in Flagler and Volusia counties.  
The mission of the SR A1A Resiliency Strike Team is to make the Scenic A1A System, 
including the roadway, beaches, and dunes serviceable, functional, and resilient for 
decades to come.  In addition to staff from FDOT and local governments, the planning 
effort has included coordination with representatives from the U.S. Army Corps of 
Engineers and the Florida Department of Environmental Protection.  The team is also 
coordinating with other state and federal agencies.   
 
The SR A1A Strike Team enlisted the help of coastal engineers to survey the existing 
conditions, understand the most vulnerable areas, and develop a list of options for 
consideration. The engineers and strike team members have reviewed and evaluated 
options based on several factors, including constructability, environmental and wildlife 
impacts, aesthetics, maintenance needs, cost/cost sharing, permitting needs, recreation, 
resiliency, right-of-way needs, parking, and public access.  Community input has been vital 
to the process. FDOT hosted Community Listening Sessions in January in Volusia and 
Flagler counties to hear feedback about the options.  The purpose of the public meetings 
was to introduce the recommendations and obtain input. 
 
As a result of the planning efforts, FDOT proposes the following initial recommendations 
for protecting the SR A1A corridor: 

• Proceed with the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers Beach Renourishment Project 
from South 28th Street to South 7th Street in Flagler Beach 

• Construct a buried wall from Sunrise Avenue to Marlin Drive in Volusia County 
• Construct a buried wall starting a half mile north of Highbridge Road in Volusia 

County to South Central Avenue in Flagler County. 
The plan also includes safety recommendations such as new pedestrian crossings that 
FDOT will consider as part of upcoming projects. 
 

The presentation is available by clicking here.  FDOT staff will provide an overview of the 
SR A1A Resiliency Plan. 

 
ACTION REQUESTED: 
 
NO ACTION IS REQUIRED UNLESS OTHERWISE DIRECTED BY THE BPAC 
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https://www.r2ctpo.org/wp-content/uploads/452443-1.452444-1-SR-A1A-Presentation-TPO.pdf


   SUMMARY SHEET 
BPAC 

APRIL 12, 2023 
 
 
IV. PRESENTATIONS AND DISCUSSION ITEMS 

 
C. PRESENTATION AND DISCUSSION OF TPO 101: PLANS, PROGRAMS, AND 

MEMBER RESPONSIBILITIES 
 
BACKGROUND INFORMATION: 
 
As the designated body responsible for carrying out the urban transportation planning 
and programming process for Volusia County and the urbanized area of Flagler County, 
the River to Sea TPO serves as the primary forum within which member local governments 
and citizens voice concerns, identify priorities, and plan for transportation improvements 
across all modes of transportation in our planning area including roadway, public transit, 
and bicycle and pedestrian facilities. But what exactly does transportation planning 
involve, and what are the responsibilities of the BPAC? 
 
In this presentation, TPO staff will provide an overview of the role of the River to Sea TPO 
in the transportation planning process, including TPO products and processes, an 
overview of funding, available resources, and BPAC member responsibilities. 
 

  The presentation is available by clicking here. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
ACTION REQUESTED: 
 
NO ACTION IS REQUIRED UNLESS OTHERWISE DIRECTED BY THE BPAC 
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https://www.r2ctpo.org/wp-content/uploads/TPO-101-BPAC.pdf


SUMMARY SHEET 
BPAC 

APRIL 12, 2023 
 
 
IV. PRESENTATIONS AND DISCUSSION ITEMS 

 
D. PRESENTATION AND DISCUSSION OF REDUCING BICYCLE FATALITIES THROUGH 

SOCIAL MARKETING 
 
BACKGROUND INFORMATION: 
 
Ms. Pamela Blankenship and Ms. Stephanie Moss, FDOT, recently participated in a six-
month Social Marketing in Transportation Certificate Program developed by the 
University of South Florida’s Center for Urban Transportation Research and the Florida 
Prevention Research Center/Center for Social Marketing. This course was designed to 
help transportation professionals learn how to develop more effective, efficient, and 
sustainable solutions to the transportation problems facing our communities.  
 
Staff will present a people-centered social marketing plan that relies on insight and 
understanding, as much as on data for the creativity, design, and management of a 
program to reduce bicycle fatalities.  
 
The presentation is available by clicking here. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
ACTION REQUESTED: 
 
NO ACTION IS REQUIRED UNLESS OTHERWISE DIRECTED BY THE BPAC 
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https://www.r2ctpo.org/wp-content/uploads/Social-Marketing-Presentation.pdf


SUMMARY SHEET 
BPAC 

APRIL 12, 2023 
 
 
IV. PRESENTATIONS AND DISCUSSION ITEMS 

 
E. DISCUSSION OF THE BPAC MEETING START TIME 
 
BACKGROUND INFORMATION: 
 
According to Section 7.3 of the River to Sea TPO Bylaws approved on January 25, 2023, 
monthly meetings of the BPAC shall be held on a regularly scheduled day, time, and place 
approved by the BPAC membership.  TPO staff will lead a discussion of options to expedite 
BPAC meetings and alternative days and times for monthly BPAC meetings.       
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
ACTION REQUESTED: 
 
NO ACTION IS REQUIRED UNLESS OTHERWISE DIRECTED BY THE BPAC 
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            SUMMARY SHEET 
BPAC 

APRIL 12, 2023 
 
V. STAFF COMMENTS 

→ River to Sea TPO Carbon Reduction Funding 

VI. INFORMATION ITEMS 
 
→ BPAC Attendance Record 
→ BPAC Project Review Subcommittee Report 
→ TPO Board Report 
→ TPO Outreach & Activities 

 
VII. BPAC MEMBER COMMENTS  

VIII. ADJOURNMENT 

 
***The next meeting of the BPAC will be on Wednesday, May 10, 2023*** 
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R2CTPO FIVE-YEAR CARBON REDUCTION PROGRAM FUNDING
The Five-Year Outlook

URBANIZED
 AREA FY 2023/24 FY 2024/25 FY 2025/26 FY 2026/27 FY 2027/28 TOTAL

Palm Coast-
Daytona Bch-
Port Orange

$772,974 $788,433 $804,202 $804,202 $804,202 $3,974,013

Deltona $403,398 $411,466 $419,696 $419,696 $419,696 $2,073,952

TOTAL $ 1,176,372 $1,199,899 $1,223,898 $1,223,898 $1,223,898 $6,047,965
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BPAC Attendance Record 2023

Name Jan Fe
b

M
ar

Apr

M
ay

Ju
n

Ju
ly

Aug

Se
pt

Oct Nov

Dec Notes
Doug Hall x p x p x p Daytona Beach (appt. 3/12) (alt. appt. 02/14)
Terry Lodge x p x p x p DeBary (appt 8/2020)
Ted Wendler  Vice Chairperson x p x p x p DeLand (appt. 05/11)
Luis Leal x p x p x v  Deltona (appt 11/2021)
Paul Eik abs x p x p Flagler Beach (appt. 7/14) (alt appt 9/18)
Larry Coletti/Andy Dodzik x p x p x p Flagler County (appt 2/16)(re-appt 3/22)
Thomas Ryan exc x p exc Holly Hill (appt 9/19) (alt appt 5/2021)
Patrick McCallister exc abs x v Lake Helen (appt 2/22)
Nic Mostert x p x p x p New Smyrna Beach (appt. 03/15)
Bob Storke  x p x p x p Orange City (appt. 12/07)
Gayle Belin x p x p x p Ormond Beach (appt. 01/15 - 07/16)
Danielle Anderson/Andrew Dodzik x p x p exc Palm Coast (Appt. 02/16) (Alt appt 9/19)
Mark Oebbecke/Nancy Epps x p xp xv x p Ponce Inlet (Appt 12/2020) (alt appt 8/2021)
Christy Gillis x v x v exc South Daytona (appt. 01/16)
Roy Walters/Jason Aufdenberg Chairperson xv xp x p x p Volusia County At-Large (appt. 03/05) (alt. appt 07/12)
Maggie Ardito/Emery Jeffreys xp xp x p xp xp Volusia County D-1 (appt. 2/22) (alt 5/22)
Tim Grigsby x v x v abs Volusia County D-4 (appt 4/2021)
Chris Daun exc exc exc Volusia County Chair  (appt 3/2021)
Adam Mengel (non-voting) abs abs abs Flagler County (appt. 8/15/2021)
Gwen Perney (non-voting) x v x v x v Large City - Port Orange
Jacob Lunceford/Edie Biro (non-voting) x p x v x p Votran (appt. 03/23)(alt. appt. 02/16)
Jay Williams/Meghan Lindsey x v x p x p Volusia County  (09/2022) (alt appt 8/22)
Lisa Divina/David German (non-voting) abs abs xp xp Volusia County School Board (appt. 03/23) (alt appt 3/23)
Stephanie Moss (non-voting) x v exc x v FDOT (appt 11/19)
PHYSICAL QUORUM Y Y Y

Vacancies LEGEND
Beverly Beach x = present
Bunnell p = present physically
Daytona Beach Shores v = present virtually
Edgewater abs = absent (unexcused)
Flagler County School Board exc = excused
Flagler County Transit
Oak Hill
Pierson
Port Orange
Volusia County D-2
Volusia County D-3
Volusia County D-5

January - December 2023
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Beverly Beach DeBary Flagler Beach New Smyrna Beach Palm Coast South Daytona 

Bunnell DeLand Flagler County Oak Hill Pierson Volusia County 

Daytona Beach Deltona Holly Hill Orange City Ponce Inlet  

Daytona Beach Shores Edgewater Lake Helen Ormond Beach Port Orange  

 

 
 
 

 

BPAC Project Review Subcommittee   
Meeting Summary 

March 22, 2023 
    
 
• Selected Nic Mostert as Chairperson and Ted Wendler as Vice Chairperson  

 
• Approved a motion accepting all of the project applications 

 
• Evaluated and ranked 4 bicycle/pedestrian applications for project 

implementation 
 
 

 
**No additional subcommittee meetings are scheduled** 
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     Beverly Beach DeBary Flagler Beach New Smyrna Beach Palm Coast South Daytona 
Bunnell DeLand Flagler County Oak Hill Pierson Volusia County 
Daytona Beach Deltona Holly Hill Orange City Ponce Inlet  
Daytona Beach Shores Edgewater Lake Helen Ormond Beach Port Orange  

 

 

 

 
 

River to Sea TPO Board   
  Meeting Summary  

March 22, 2023 
 

 

• Approved a motion allowing members attending virtually to participate and vote 
 

• Approved the Consent Agenda including approval of the January 25, 2023 meeting minutes; and 
Executive Director’s timesheet review report 

 
• Received a PowerPoint presentation of Functional Classification Update and Review Process 

 
• Received a PowerPoint presentation of Volusia Trails Master Plan 
 
• Received a presentation and discussion of TPO 101:  Plans, Programs, and Member Responsibilities 

 
• Received a presentation and update on the 2023 Annual Call for Projects 

 
• The FDOT report was provided in the agenda; announced the most up-to-date project information 

can be found at www.cflroads.com  

 
• Received the Executive Director’s report regarding the TPO’s new office location; update on 

reimbursement of moving expenses from the prior landlord; and announcing TPO staff changes 
 

• Received member comments  
 

 
 
The next River to Sea TPO Board meeting will be on Wednesday, April 26, 2023 at 9:00 am 

at the Airline Room at the Daytona Beach International Airport 
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The River to Sea TPO has moved!

River to Sea TPO Outreach & Activities
  www.R2CTPO.org March/April 2023 

The River to Sea TPO attended Ponce
Inlet's Ponce Preserves the Planet event
on Saturday, March 18. More than a
dozen exhibitors were placed
throughout the trails of Ponce Preserve
to provide education on how they
contribute to preserving the planet. We
had fantastic discussions with the many
attendees about transportation and the
environment as well as bicycle,
pedestrian and driver safety.  

Ponce Preserves the
Planet Earth Day Event

The River to Sea TPO office has moved. Our new address is:
1 Deuce Court

Suite 100
Daytona Beach, FL 32124

All TPO Board, BPAC, CAC, and TCC meetings will be held
in the Daytona Beach International Airport Airline Room at:

700 Catalina Drive
Daytona Beach, FL 32114
Parking will be validated

The Executive Committee will be meeting at the TPO’s
current location: 1 Deuce Court, Daytona Beach FL 32124

The TDLCB will continue to meet at Votran.
Our phone number remains the same (386.226.0422).
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Ongoing Projects, Studies, & Activities

Develop Non-motorized Traffic Count Program

Regional Resiliency Action Plan Implementation

Execution of Safe Streets and Roads for All

(SS4A) Grant

Priority Project Application Review and Ranking

Federal Functional Classification Review

River to Sea TPO Outreach & Activities
 www.R2CTPO.org   March/April 2023 

Follow Us!

2023 Public Transportation and
Transportation Disadvantaged (TD)

Awareness Day 
River to Sea TPO staff member Stephan Harris, along

with Volusia County Council Member Matt Reinhart,

and TDLCB members Doug Hall (and Watson),

Cassandra Jessie, and Mary Tyson attended TD

Awareness Day in Tallahassee on March 16 at The

Capitol in Tallassee. The event provided an

opportunity for our TDLCB members to inform their

legislative delegates about the impact of

coordinated transportation services to the

Transportation Disadvantaged. TPO staff and TDLCB

members met with Representative Chase Tramont,

and Legislative Aides from Representative Tom

Leek, Senator Travis Hutson and Representative

Anna Eskamani's offices.

Do you want more River to Sea
TPO news and information? 

 
Subscribe to the TPO's monthly newsletter

for more transportation news and
information. Simply click the link below, fill

out the form and sign up!

Click Here

The TPO office will be closed
on April 7 for Good Friday
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https://www.facebook.com/RivertoSeaTPO
https://twitter.com/TelltheTPO
http://www.r2ctpo.org/
https://www.youtube.com/channel/UChLtr-tIsCX-f5wvSeIbH6A
https://www.linkedin.com/company/rivertoseatpo/
https://lp.constantcontactpages.com/su/fNWOd7G/RivertoSeaTPO
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